Public Document Pack



Simon Hobbs

Director of Legal and Democratic Services County Hall Matlock Derbyshire DE4 3AG

Extension 38394
Direct Dial 01629 538394
Ask for Juliette
Normington

PUBLIC

To: Members of Cabinet Member meeting - Health and Communities

Wednesday, 9 September 2020

Dear Councillor

Please attend a meeting of the Cabinet Member meeting - Health and Communities at 11.00 am on Thursday, 17 September 2020 virtually; the agenda for which is set out below.

Yours faithfully

Simon Hobbs

Director of Legal and Democratic Services

AGENDA

PART I - NON-EXEMPT ITEMS

- 1. To receive Declarations of Interest (if any)
- 2. To receive the non-exempt minutes of the meeting of the Cabinet Member Health and Communities held on 4 September 2020 (Pages 1 2)
- 3. To consider the non-exempt reports of the Director of Public Health:
- 3 (a) Review of Urgent Decision of Changes to delivery of Public Health Delivered Services (Pages 3 8)

- 3 (b) Reducing the Harm of Substance Misuse (Pages 9 12)
- 4. Exclusion of the Public

To move "That under Regulation 21 (1)(b) of the Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2000, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph(s)... of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972"

PART II - EXEMPT ITEMS

- 5. To receive Declarations of Interest (if any)
- 6. To consider the exempt report of the Director of Public Health on the Provision of Adult Integrated Substance Misuse Treatment Service (Pages 13 16)

MINUTES of a meeting of the CABINET MEMBER FOR HEALTH AND COMMUNITIES held on 4 September 2020 virtually on MS Teams

PRESENT

Councillor C Hart – Cabinet Member

Also in attendance: Councillors G Wharmby

35/20 MINUTES RESOLVED that the non-exempt minutes of the meeting of the Cabinet Member for Health and Communities held on 21 August 2020 be confirmed as a correct record.

36/20 REVIEW OF URGENT DECISION OF CHANGES TO DELIVERY OF PUBLIC HEALTH DELIVERED SERVICES The Cabinet Member was updated on changes made to Public Health-delivered services due to the COVID19 pandemic.

Live Life Better Derbyshire - Physical Activity and the National Child Measurement Programme (NCMP) remained on pause. Stop Smoking support remained available to existing and new clients through phone and video-call support, with Nicotine Replacement Therapy provided by mail. Between April and June 2020, there were 596 quit dates recorded, with 391 Derbyshire residents reporting having stopped smoking at 4-weeks. This was an increase on the same period in 2019.

The full Weight Management digital offer was launched on 17 August. All clients being supported at the time of lockdown had been contacted and offered a slot on the new programme. The first cohort of new clients had received their induction phone calls and would be offered a slot in one of the follow-up telephone clinics. Clients were able to access a range of online educational and communication options fully supported by the Weight Management Health Improvement Advisor team. Individuals who met the service criteria could self-refer for support or be referred by a professional.

School Crossing Patrols – many schools had introduced "staggered" start and finish times to comply with COVID-19 guidance, requiring Patrols to be in attendance for a longer period each day. Confirmation was required from all schools but increasing the length of each patrol would result in additional service costs of up to £70,000 for the current financial year. This increase would be met by the Public Health budget.

Time Swap, Safe Places, Local Area Co-ordination, Disability Employment Service, First contact, 50+ Forums and the Pension Credit Project remained suspended, with staff redeployed to support the Council's response to COVID-19 and on-going community work.

RESOLVED - that the Cabinet Member note the report.

37/20 <u>ALLOCATION OF DERBYSHIRE'S CORONAVIRUS (COVID-19):</u>
<u>LOCAL AUTHORITY EMERGENCY ASSISTANCE GRANT FOR FOOD AND ESSENTIAL SUPPLIES</u> The Cabinet Member was updated on the internal allocations of the Coronavirus (Covid-19) Local Authority Emergency Assistance Grant for Food and Essential Supplies and approval sought to enable allocation of grant funding to the external organisations.

The Council had received £0.808m in the form of a Local Authority Assistance Grant for Food and Essential Supplies by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) to support people who were struggling to afford essentials due to the impact of Covid-19. Public Health had been liaising with key partnership groups listed in detail within the report, to develop ideas and seek assurance that the grant was meeting local needs.

The grant could be used to fund existing schemes to meet rising demand, to ensure money was mobilised quickly and robustly and was expected to be spent within 12 weeks of it being made. This could take the form of cash/vouchers for direct payment to clients or through supporting advice and information to help people in the longer term. A mixed approach to allocation of the funding was recommended.

The Council required monthly information on how much had been spent and on what, alongside responding to a Government monitoring survey in October 2020.

Derbyshire's existing local welfare assistance offer, the Derbyshire Discretionary Fund (DDF) had supported residents during Covid-19. There had been an increase in applications from families and those who had previously been working or self-employed. Referral pathways to other sources of support had been strengthened and the 'system' response to the pandemic had proved an opportunity to build stronger working relationships with partners. Other proposed allocations would work in collaboration with the DDF scheme to ensure the avoidance of duplication of provision.

The proposals for funding, set out in Appendix One, were approved by the Corporate Management Team (CMT) on 6th August 2020. Additional proposals for funding to external partners, totalling £171,000 were also detailed for approval in the report.

Given the unpredictable nature of the pandemic there was a risk that demand would outstretch resources. The report recommended that a level of contingency funding was set aside in the budget to be allocated at a later date to meet emerging needs not already considered, or to strengthen ones that would require more funding than anticipated. The rapid pace required for allocation of this funding, and the everchanging data situation, had made it difficult to evaluate need exactly.

RESOLVED to (1) note the information contained in the report; and (2) approve the recommendations regarding allocation of external grants to support provision of services relating to the Local Authority Emergency Assistance Grant for Food and Essential Supplies.

Author: Iain Little

DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

MEETING OF CABINET MEMBER – HEALTH AND COMMUNITIES

17 September 2020

Report of the Director of Public Health

REVIEW OF URGENT DECISION OF CHANGES TO DELIVERY OF PUBLIC HEALTH DELIVERED SERVICES

1. Purpose of the report

To update the Cabinet Member on changes made to Public Health delivered services due to the COVID19 pandemic and seek approval for continuation of existing service delivery.

2. Information and analysis

The COVID19 pandemic resulted in the implementation of national guidance for social distancing, self-isolation and the closure, and subsequent re-opening, of schools. At the time of implementing the requirements, changes were made to the delivery model for Public Health services, including the suspension of some services.

The Council's Constitution allows for Executive Directors to make urgent decisions:

Notwithstanding any other provision of this constitution, the Executive Directors shall have power, after discussion, if practicable, with the leader of the Council or the relevant Cabinet Member or Chairman, to take such action deemed to be necessary and expedient in matters requiring urgent consideration and which, because of the time scales involved, or the need to safeguard the interests of the County Council, cannot be dealt with by submission to the next following meeting of the Council, Cabinet, Cabinet Member or Committee.

Changes to the delivery of Public Health services were approved by the Director of Public Health and the Executive Director for Adult Social Care and Health following consultation with the Cabinet Member for Health and Communities in March 2020, and subsequently ratified by Cabinet on 23 April 2020.

At the 4 June 2020 Cabinet meeting it was agreed that the Cabinet Member should review all outstanding urgent decisions made by officers on a fortnightly basis.

Consequently, updates on the delivery of services have been reviewed on a fortnightly basis by the Cabinet Member for Health and Communities.

Currently, delivery of Public Health services continues to be affected due to the impact of COVID19. Due to the ongoing restrictions in place to mitigate the risk of community transmission of COVID19, it is highly unlikely that delivery of Public Health services will return to the delivery models in place prior to the onset of the pandemic in the near future. However, all Public Health delivered services have a revised service model in place, or have adapted their delivery focus to support Derbyshire residents who are most clinically and socially vulnerable as a result of COVID19.

It is therefore proposed that the Cabinet Member for Health and Communities approves continuation of current service delivery models as outlined below, thus negating the need for a fortnightly review. Any subsequent changes to the service models outlined below will brought to future Cabinet Member meetings for approval as required.

<u>Live Life Better Derbyshire - Stop Smoking, Weight Management, Physical Activity and the National Child Measurement Programme (NCMP)</u>

Live Life Better Derbyshire provides support to Derbyshire residents who wish to stop smoking, lose weight or increase levels of physical activity. It also delivers the National Child Measurement Programme, a mandated Public Health function for the Council, that measures the height and weight of children in Reception class and year 6, to assess overweight and obesity levels in children within primary schools.

Face-to-face service delivery was stopped on 18th March, and remains paused. Support has been provided to existing and new clients through phone and video-call support, in conjunction with online resources. Smokers and clients with a BMI of over 40 have been prioritised for support due to their increased risk of serious illness as a result of COVID19.

Stop smoking, weight management and physical activity support are now being delivered remotely by Live Life Better Derbyshire advisors. Individuals wanting to stop smoking are supported through phone and video-call support, with Nicotine Replacement Therapy provided by mail. A Weight Management digital offer was launched in August, allowing clients access to a range of online educational and communication options, available in conjunction with individual and group telephone calls with the Weight Management Health Improvement Advisor team. Physical Activity Health Improvement Advisors are also advising clients on ways to be more active and delivering group-based physical activity sessions by video.

The online Live Life Better Derbyshire MOT assessment has been amended to reflect the changes in service provision, and was re-launched on 7th September.

The service continues plans to re-commence the NCMP in early 2021, aligning with COVID19 practices within school settings. Further national guidance on recommencing programme delivery is awaited.

School Crossing Patrols

All but 5 sites are now operational. Of these, 3 are unable to accommodate social distancing guidance and the other 2 are where the schools have made temporary changes to site entrances and exits, meaning that the patrol is not required at the site whilst these are in place.

Where required, the service has increased the length of time that patrols are on site at the start and end of the school day to accommodate the staggered start and finish times introduced by some schools.

Disability Employment Service

The Disability Employment Service supports disabled people to find training, work experience, voluntary work and paid employment.

The service has re-commenced provision of in-work support to service-users, with an intention to restart other aspects of service delivery from 1st October 2020.

First Contact

First Contact provides an easy way for Derbyshire residents to get in touch with local services who can support wellbeing and help with staying independent. The Council runs the scheme in partnership with a variety of local agencies.

The service is operating on a reduced basis, alongside the Community Response Unit. The service will continue to operate in this form as further work is undertaken to determine the future operating model for providing community support through the Community Response Unit.

50+ Forums

50+ Forums provide an opportunity for Derbyshire residents aged 50 and above to become involved in the services that are delivered in their area. The majority of 50+ Forum members are aged over 70 years old, and therefore are recommended to implement stringent social distancing and social isolation practices due to their increased risk of more severe illness from COVID19.

Face-to-face delivery of forums remain suspended, and will remain suspended for the foreseeable future. However the service is working with the Forums to determine how they can engage with local residents while COVID19 restrictions remain in place.

Pension Credit Project

The Pension Credit project identifies and supports older people entitled to, but not claiming, pension credit. New contacts with clients were suspended from 13th

March and the team has been following up on existing contacts by telephone. Support remains available to older people through the work of the Welfare Rights Service more widely. Support to individuals being discharged from hospital has been identified as a priority area for the service, subject to approval of funding.

Time Swap, Safe Places, and Local Area Co-ordination

Time Swap is an initiative that encourages local communities to help each other by sharing time and talents. Time Swap members earn 'time' by giving help and support to other members in your community, and in return spend that time on getting help from other members.

Safe Places are public buildings in towns and communities across Derbyshire, such as libraries, shops, pharmacies and GP surgeries. A Safe Place is somewhere vulnerable individuals can go if they feel scared, are lost or need help when they are out and about.

Local Area Co-ordination is a way of supporting people with disabilities, mental ill health, older people and their families and carers. Local Area Co-ordinators support people to live fulfilling lives, stay safe and be well connected with their local communities. Local Area Co-ordinators work in the Bolsover, Amber Valley and High Peak areas.

These services have not resumed the model for service delivery that was in place prior to the onset of COVID19. However, staff from these services have been an integral part of the Community Response Unit, and have supported some of Derbyshire's most vulnerable residents through provision of shopping, medication deliveries and telephone-based contact. There has been a reduction in calls received by the Community Response Unit since the height of the COVID19 restrictions, and work is underway to re-define the operation of the Community Response Unit to ensure that community support continues to be provided to local vulnerable residents for the duration of the pandemic. Staff from the Time Swap, Safe Places and Local Area Co-ordination services will continue to support this function.

3. Financial considerations

There has been limited financial impact in implementing amended service models for the majority of Public Health services, with any costs offset by savings due to a reduction in face-to-face delivery. Approval for all additional service costs will be sought in line with the Council's Financial Regulations.

4. HR considerations

Where possible, staff working in the Public Health services detailed above have been redeployed to support the Council's response to COVID19, for example within the Community Response Unit.

5. Legal considerations

The Council has powers in accordance with s1-6 of the Localism Act 2011 to do that which will be to the 'benefit of the authority, its area or persons resident or present in its area'. The proposed benefit of this action is to support the reduction in COVID19 infections and reduce the transmission of the virus. Due to the timescales involved it has not been possible to consult affected persons but arrangements have been put in place to continue to support people most vulnerable to COVID19 complications. The decision is a proportionate and reasonable response to COVID19 risks. The Cabinet Member for Health and Communities, in conjunction with the Director of Public Health, will approve any future decisions to change or suspend delivery of these services, particularly in light of any changes to the Government's social distancing and self-isolation recommendations.

6. Other considerations

In preparing this report the relevance of the following factors has also been considered: prevention of crime and disorder, equality of opportunity, environmental, health, property and transport considerations.

7. Background papers

Cabinet report 23 April 2020: Officer decisions

Cabinet Member report 8 July 2020: Review of urgent decision of changes to delivery of Public Health delivered services

Cabinet Member report 22 July 2020: Review of urgent decision of changes to delivery of Public Health delivered services

Cabinet report 30 July 2020: Review of urgent officer decisions taken to support COVID19 response that have been in place for longer than 8 weeks

Cabinet Member report 3 August 2020: Review of urgent decision of changes to delivery of Public Health delivered services

Cabinet Member report 21 August 2020: Review of urgent decision of changes to delivery of Public Health delivered services

Cabinet Member report 4 September 2020: Review of urgent decision of changes to delivery of Public Health delivered services

Fortnightly reports to the Director of Public Health: available on request from Public Health Department

8. Key Decision

Yes

9. Call-in

Is it required that call-in be waived for any decision on this report? No

10. Officer's Recommendation

That the Cabinet Member notes the position with respect to the current delivery of Public Health services as a result of COVID19, and approves continuation of existing service delivery models as outlined in this report, with any subsequent changes to be considered at future Cabinet Member meetings.

Dean Wallace
Director of Public Health

Author: Martyn Shore

DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

MEETING WITH CABINET MEMBER, HEALTH AND COMMUNITIES 17 SEPTEMBER 2020

Report of the Director of Public Health

REDUCING THE HARM OF SUBSTANCE MISUSE IN DERBYSHIRE

1. Purpose of the report

To seek Cabinet Member approval for the award of a Recovery Month grant to the value of £310 for Recovery Month activities.

2. Information and analysis

Recovery Month takes place in September each year and is a national event. It has been celebrated in Derbyshire for the past five years and is an opportunity to showcase recovery from substance misuse, to reduce stigma and to highlight that recovery is achievable. Local activities have previously concentrated on large scale events which take considerable resources to organise and have tended to be located in Chesterfield as this is the county's largest town. Due to this, a number of smaller but active recovery organisations from other parts of the county have struggled to take part in a meaningful way, and recovery month in Derbyshire was starting to lose momentum. On 13 November 2018 the Strategic Director for Adult Care approved the allocation of £20,000 over a three-year period to encourage individuals, treatment services and recovery organisations to undertake their own projects, events and activities in their own localities. This approach is more inclusive of our geographically diverse county and has revitalised the efforts of both local and countywide organisations and their service users.

We had a successful first year in 2019, grant funding six organisations and sixteen separate events and activities. Events have included fly fishing on Ladybower Reservoir, a Recovery Football Festival, a community café and various organisations taking part in the annual recovery games in Doncaster. Overall, over 300 people have taken part in Derbyshire Recovery Month activities in 2019.

An annual showcase event recognising achievement around recovery was held at County Hall in November 2019. Feedback from the event and about the first year of this new approach has been generally very positive.

The first event for Recovery Month funding for 2020 was approved in February 2020, which provided funding for one organisation, Derventio Housing Trust, to run Orienteering events at various locations across Derbyshire.

The second round of events for Recovery Month funding 2020 was approved in May 2020, which provided funding for six organisations to run various events in September 2020.

This report covers one application, for which the planning had to be cancelled earlier in the year due to the COVID 19 pandemic. This application was considered by an evaluation team comprising the Public Health Lead and the Health Improvement Practitioner for substance misuse using a pre-determined, objective scoring template and scored successfully against the scoring criteria.

It is therefore proposed to provide a grant to the following organisation for recovery month activities:

Name	Location	Event	Service Provided	Cost
Derbyshire	Derbyshire	Recovery walk	Fuel	£310.00
Veterans HQ	Dales	-	Refreshments	
			T shirts	

This organisation currently delivers projects with people in recovery in Derbyshire.

3. Social Value considerations

Social value benefits of recovery are highlighted by the 'Life in Recovery' Study (September 2015) by Professor David Best from Sheffield Hallam University. This study showed that people moving into recovery were more likely to be in education or employment, to volunteer, eat healthily and take regular exercise.

4. Financial considerations

The total amount allocated to develop Recovery Month activity in Derbyshire is £20,000 over three years. This was previously approved from underspends from the demand-led elements of the substance misuse budget which is met through the Public Health Grant. There is sufficient budget remaining to award this grant.

5. Legal/ HR considerations

The Council's standard grant agreement shall be used to set out the terms and conditions for which the grant is made, which provides for clawback of funding in certain circumstances and shall also provide that the Council is not liable for any employment liabilities.

6. Other considerations

In preparing this report the relevance of the following factors has been considered: prevention of crime and disorder, equality of opportunity, environmental, health, property and transport considerations.

7. Background papers

Adult Care Senior Management Team paper 13 November 2018 "Reducing the harm of substance misuse in Derbyshire"

Paper for Cabinet Member, Health and Communities 11 April 2019 "Reducing the harm of substance misuse in Derbyshire"

Paper for Cabinet Member, Health and Communities 27 June 2019 "Reducing the harm of substance misuse in Derbyshire"

Paper for Cabinet Member, Health and Communities 03 February 2020 "Reducing the harm of substance misuse in Derbyshire"

Paper for Cabinet Member, Health and Communities 14 May 2020 "Reducing the harm of substance misuse in Derbyshire"

8. Key Decision: No

9. Call-in

Is it required that call-in be waived for any decision on this report? No

10. Officer's Recommendation

- 1. That the Cabinet Member for Health and Communities approves the award of a grant to Derbyshire Veterans HQ to the value of £310 as detailed in the report to support Recovery Month 2020 in Derbyshire.
- 2. That the Cabinet Member agrees to accept further reports relating to the award of other small grants to support Recovery Month in Derbyshire.

Dean Wallace
Director of Public Health



Document is Restricted

